Minnesota Statewide Independent Living Council Minutes
September 12, 2024  9:00 a.m. to 2:30 p.m.

Call to Order:  The September 12, 2024, meeting of the Minnesota Statewide Independent Living Council was called to order by Chairperson, Deborah Gleason at 9:15 a.m.  Member met in person at the Metropolitan Cener for Independent Living Center (MCIL) at 530 Robert Street North, St. Paul and virtually using Zoom.  Deborah reviewed the meeting expectations and welcomed new members.

Members Present:  Deborah Gleason, Jacob Schuller, Jennifer Clement, John Rheinberger, Joe Dailey, Judy Sanders, Kilo Marie Grande, Dr. Mohmand Mourssi Alfash, Monique Doward, Paul de Castro, Robyn Block, Rosalie Eisenreich, Stephen Larson, Tom Reed, 

Members Absent:  Crystal Hellekson, Karen Larson	              Members Excused:  Linda Lingen 

Ex Officio Members Present:  Ed Lecher, Michele Severson	Ex Officio Member Excused:  Anne Paulson

Guests: MCIL Staff:  Celeste den Daas, Adam Johnson, Nick Wilkie, Michelle Vrieze, David Shaw, Jesse Bethke Gomez
Others people attending:  Angie Bosch, Amy McClellan, Larry Lura

Approve Agenda:  A motion was made by John Rheinberger to approve the agenda for September 12, 2024.  Monique Doward seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

Approve the July 11, 2024, minutes:  Joe Dailey made a motion to approve the minutes of the July 11, 2024, MNSILC meeting.  Judy Sanders seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

MCIL Overview:  Jesse Bethke Gomez, Executive Director, provided an overview of services at MCIL.  He noted the challenges during the pandemic, with the asset limits for people with disabilities, and the number of people on a waiting list at DHS for services.  

MCIL Staff – Review of Programs:  David Shaw reviewed the MCIL mission and vision and talked about his role as webmaster and social media monitor.  He noted that MCIL hosts ADA Minnesota and the Hub.   He talked about  the concern of moving from a PCA program to Community Based Community First Services and Supports (CFSS). MCIL’s focus is to advocate for the rights and responsibilities of people with disabilities and the elderly.

Celeste DenDaas talked about the core services provided by MCIL. Nick Wilkie talked about transition services provided by MCIL.  It took 6 months to get SNAP for one individual.  MACIL also assists with home by acting as an advocate as people go through the process of getting services and supports.

MCIL staff talked about the future and a vision to expand services.  They received a grant to expand the transition program.  

A  MNSILC Council member asked what MCIL is doing to reignite the IL movement.  Nick noted that he shared information from the CIL Advocacy Network and talked to new staff about the IL movement.  A MNSILC Council member asked what MNSILC could do to help MCIL.  MCIL staff suggested letting the public know the MSILC building is now open, and we want people to come and see us.  

Michelle Vrieze, MCIL Assistant Director, talked about the MCIL advocacy efforts and their program with college students to become personal care attendants through the PCA College Service Core. 

MNSILC asked how MCIL provides services in the whole metro area?  Michelle stated there is a lot of word of mouth, being at the state fair, attend as many public events as possible, try to meet people where they are, use Zoom and other platforms to connect with people. The question is whether the person has the device necessary to attend virtual meetings.  

When asked what challenges MCIL faces, the staff replied getting people to attend events.  They hosted Caravan for Disability Justice and Freedom and participated in Disability Pride Event at the Capitol. 
   
MNSILC asked David Shaw what social media he would recommend.  He noted that MCIL is only on Facebook. It depends on the audience.  Instagram is very picture oriented for young people.  He suggested working with whatever capacity you have.  Video creates a challenge for accessibility.  Developing your own content as much as possible.  Think about creating a theme day one day a week.  

Public Comment – Deborah Gleason encouraged council members to participate in the ILRU/NCIL training about reigniting the IL Movement.  She noted that she has been accepted into the Partners in Policy Making training.

Larry Lura asked MCIL to send him information about the new waiver.

Judy Sanders encouraged people to vote.  She noted that the National Federal of the Blind organized an event for October 14 to protest Uber and Lyft over the treatment of people who use canes and seeing eye dogs.

MNSILC Overview - Deborah Gleason provided an overview about MNSILC. She encouraged staff to participate on MNSLIC committees if they have an interest.  

DEED/VRS UPDATE:  Anne Paulson reported VRS is almost back to Pre-Pandemic levels of participants. Serving 15,000 participants a year and 26% of those are Youth in Transition. VRS leadership is watching the budget very closely at this time.  

SSB Update – Ed Letcher noted that SSB received a 3-year $9M grant from Rehab services to innovate the process for serving blind and visually impaired.  

MCD Update – Michele Severson noted the Guardianship task force still has openings. The Access and Functional Needs Committee (Emergency preparedness) is working with FEMA and others to update the emergency preparedness plan.  Jo Erbes and Monique Doward were among the volunteers to staff the booth at the state fair. 

SRC – G Update – Deborah Gleason noted VRS is backto pre-pandemic level.  They are doing virtual intake.  The annual report is being prepared.

SRC – B – Judy Sanders noted the council will be working with efforts of the SSB grant.  The SRC-B has new members.

MNSTAR Update – Tom Reed reported the STAR Advisory Council has not met.

Officer Nominations and Elections – 
For the position of Chair:  Robyn Block volunteered.  Judy Sanders made a motion to elect Robyn Block as chair by acclamation. Monique Doward seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

For the position of Vice-chair:  KiloMarie Granda volunteered John Rheinberger made the motion to close nominations and elect KiloMarie Granda as Vice-chair.  Joe Dailey seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by voice vote.

For the position of Treasurer: Judy Sanders nominated Stephen Larson to server as Treasurer until the end of December.  Address the Treasurer position in January when new council members are appointed.  John Rheinberger seconded the motion.  The motion passed by voice vote. 
For the position of Parliamentarian:  Monique Doward volunteered to serve as Parliamentarian.  John Rheinberger made the motion to close nominations and elect Monique Doward as Parliamentarian.  Joe Dailey seconded the motion.  The motion passed by voice vote. 

NCIL Conference Review and Report on Hill Visits:  Kudos to Rosalie Eisenreich and Heather Everson in managing the scheduling meetings with congressional staff.  Senator Tina Smith joined the virtual meeting. Originally there were 37 people from 7 of the 8 centers registered to attend the NCIL Conference from MN.  Due to problems with airlines only Paulo and Rosalie and a few people from SMILES, Freedom Resources, Options were able to attend.  The education received was very beneficial to CIL staff.  Paulo felt it was a very good experience, meetings with staff went great and were able to educate legislators staff who were very receptive.  MNSILC will encourage the CIL directors to arrange a tour of their centers with the congressional members.

Coordinator’s Review: Deobrah Gleason noted the Executive Committee conducted a performance review of the coordinator.  The Executive Committee recommended a 2.5% salary increase. John Rheinberger made the motion to support the Executive Committee recommendation.  Judy Sanders Seconded the motion.  Jacob Schueller recommended a 5% increase effective October 1, 2024.  John Rheinberger agreed to the recommendation, Judy Sanders supported the recommendation and seconded the motion.  The motion to approve the coordinator salary increase at 5% passed on voice vote. 

APRIL Conference: A motion was made by John Rheinberger and seconded by Judy Sanders to send Jo Erbes, Jen Clement and Rosalie Eisenreich to the APRIL Conference.  The motion was passed by voice vote. 

Fiscal year 2025 Budget: Stephen Larson presented the general FFY 2025 budget with the recommendation to adjust the salary budget from the accommodations line to cover the salary costs.  Joe Dailey made the motion to accept Stephen Larson recommendation and approve the 2024-2025 budget.  John Rheinberger seconded the motion,  The motion passed by voice vote.

Committee Reports: 
Executive Committee: Deborah Gleason noted the Executive Committee is concerned about the number of open positions.   The governor’s office will do an expedited appointment for John Rheinberger.  Council members are encouraged to reach out to anyone they know to apply for the council. John Rheinberger announced that he will not be seeking reappointment after December.  

Advocacy Committee: Deborah Gleason stated the Advocacy Committee is working on position papers for next year. Educating about service animals and more research about dental services.  Discussion about the article about Tractor Supply Company and the Economist were referred to the Advocacy Committee to produce a recommendation about how to handle these situations.  Council members are encouraged to speak up. It was suggested that MNSILC invite experts to share information about what we can do or how to address the concerns.  

Finance – Stephen Larson reported that expenditures are on track.  There is concern that the DSE is not paying expenses in a timely manner.  There was a recommendation to form a sub-committee to look into becoming a non-profit. It was recommended the chair review the SPIL and assign duties to committees.

Outreach –Joe Dailey reported that a draft of a  brochure to recruit new members has been developed.  The Outreach Committee will begin working on a position description for an intern position.  

Next Meeting -  November 14, 2024, in person at State Services for the Blind and Virtually by Zoom.

Adjourn:  The meeting adjourned at 1:55 p.m. 

Submitted by Secretary Crystal Hellekson
Recorded by Jo Erbes
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